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27 March 2014
Dear Lt Gen Gregory,
ARMED FORCES’ PAY REVIEW BODY – FINANCIAL INCENTIVES
Further to MOD’s recent requests, I am pleased to confirm that the Armed Forces’ Pay Review Body has endorsed the following three measures, as proposed:  
· Reserve Financial Incentives;

· Medical Assistant (Submarines) Financial Retention Incentive;

· Royal Navy General Service Petty Officer Engineering Technicians and Chief Petty Officer Engineering Technicians Financial Retention Incentive.
Review Body Members have asked that I pass on the additional questions and comments below relating to the measures.

Reserve Financial Incentives
AFPRB endorses:

· the extension of entry to the current Territorial Army Commitment Bonus scheme (as endorsed in the 2013 Report) from 1 March 2016 to 31 March 2017 (and notes the scheme will be known as the Reserve Commitment Bonus);

· doubling the value of the scheme to £10,000 in total (before tax etc);

· a new Reservist Enlistment Payment of £300 to Army recruits from 1 January 2014 to 30 March 2017;

· a new Reservist Training Completion Bonus of £1,000 at the end of phase 1 and £1,000 at the end of phase 2 training.
Members raised the following points:

· Where will the funding for the Financial Incentives be found? If it is from the budget that has been ring-fenced for Reserves, it appears a little odd that the incentives will apply to the Army only.

· The incentives should not be compensation for failures in the recruitment process or its IT system. AFPRB would like to see evidence of a smoother Reserve recruitment process in the near future. 

· The AFPRB would like progress updates on the recruitment of Reserves every six months rather than the two years proposed in the paper of evidence. 

· Members appreciate that the incentives are aimed at encouraging ex-Regulars to join in order to prime the training capability, and to bridge the gap until non-remunerative measures begin to take effect and regard this as a sensible approach. 


Medical Assistant (Submarines) Financial Retention Incentive

AFPRB endorses:

· the introduction of an FRI for OR6 and OR7 MASM2s of £37,500 for four years return of service;

· the introduction of an FRI for OR4 MASM1s who volunteer for MASM2 training of £20,000 for three years return of service. A further £17,500 for an additional year of service on successful completion of the MASM2 course;

· that the FRI runs from 1 February 2014 to 31 December 2016.
Members raised the following points:

· The paper of evidence submitted made a very strong and convincing case. It was one of the highest quality papers that AFPRB has received.

· Members expressed some concern that one of the conditions of eligibility was being deployable. Could this lead to some of the non-deployable personnel leaving, leading to problems filling roles alongside? 

· Some of the push-factor issues mentioned in the paper would appear relatively straightforward to address, such as a lack of medical training opportunities. AFPRB would like to be kept up to date with how such issues are being resolved. 

· The evidence suggests that it has been apparent for some time that issues could arise for this cadre – why was action not taken earlier?

· Members look forward to receiving the Submarine paper of evidence in the forthcoming round. 

Royal Navy General Service Petty Officer Engineering Technicians and Chief Petty Officer Engineering Technicians Financial Retention Incentive

AFPRB endorses:

· the introduction of an FRI of £21,000 to be paid to all substantive Petty Officer Engineering Technicians (POET) within an application window of Apr 14 – Mar 16 for three years return of service, with provision for £21,000 to be paid to Leading Engineering Technicians (LET) on promotion to POET Apr 14 – Mar 16;

· the introduction of an FRI of £24,000 paid to all substantive Chief Petty Officer Engineering Technicians (CPOET) within an application window of Apr 14 – Mar 16 for three years return of service, with provision for an additional £3,000 to be paid to POETs on promotion to CPOET Apr 14 – Mar 16.
· that the Incentives run until end March 2016. While financial provision may have been made for an extension out to end March 2018, the Review Body wishes to be provided with a further paper of evidence before it endorses any such extension. 
AFPRB notes that:
· Communication and Information Systems (CIS) ratings will be in scope of both packages on formal transfer of the CIS sub branch into the Weapon Engineering sub branch which is planned for Apr 15;

· the scope of both packages is to include personnel joining the affected cadres under lateral entry schemes from both the British Army redundees and industry, to be paid on completion of initial Naval and technical training packages;

· the progress and effectiveness of this package of measures is to be reviewed during FY 2015-16, and that financial provision has been made for extension of the FRI acceptance window from Apr 16 – Mar 18.
Members raised the following points:

· The total cost of the FRI is very large, £35.6m in the first year. This is roughly half the cost of this year’s total pay award. Will the money to fund the FRI need to come from the existing MOD budget and, if so, what would the consequences be?
· Why were redundancies made in this cadre when MOD knew the staffing situation was so critical? MOD should make attempts to encourage engineering personnel who were made redundant from all Services to return. 

· There is a national shortage of engineers and the pull-factors to the private sector for Service personnel are strong. On occasions RN engineers are working alongside civilian contractors who are being paid more than them and who do not have the additional issues of family separation to deal with.

· Care needs to be taken that the FRI does not have the unintended consequence of making it harder to attract personnel through into the Submariner engineering cadres as the FRI will make financial differential between the two much less.

· MOD will need to use more long-term, strategic solutions such as Golden Hellos and possibly Recruitment and Retention Pay to maintain satisfactory staffing levels.

· Steps need to be taken to improve the future planning of staffing levels in general.

Please note that as these measures were approved at short notice outside of the normal round, and are therefore have not been included in AFPRB’s 2014 Report, I intend to publish this letter on the OME’s portion of the GOV.UK website to make the decisions public. 
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